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IN ATTENDANCE:

A McKenna (for Item 6)
The Chair welcomed Professor Alan Harvey, recently-appointed Vice-President for Research and Innovation, to membership of Academic Council.

 1.
Adoption of agenda

The agenda was adopted subject to the inclusion of one submission under Item 14.
A:
Minutes and related issues
2.
Minutes of the meeting of Academic Council of 8 February 2012
The minutes were confirmed and were signed by the Chair.
3.
Matters arising

3.1
With respect to the proposals on plagiarism discussed by Academic Council at its meeting of 27 June 2011, the Chair noted that the members of the Disciplinary Committee had commented on the relevant part of the minutes of the meeting of 

27 June 2011 but had not been asked to comment on the proposals themselves.  The President (or Deputy President/Registrar) will communicate directly with the Acting Chair of the Committee, Mr Tony Foley, to request that the Committee members be asked to comment on the proposals.  The comments will be made available for the meeting of Academic Council of 6 June 2012.  Comments to date, on the basis of the minutes of the meeting of 27 June 2011, indicate the importance of the appropriate selection of words (e.g. ‘deliberate’, ‘intentional’) and mixed views on the proposed prescribed penalties.  (Item 3.2)
3.2 
The Chair noted that a presentation on internationalisation had been made to the Heads’ and Deans’ meeting of 22 March 2012 and that an important focus of this presentation had been the student year abroad.  The Head of the International Office and a colleague are currently examining the issues relating to the year abroad in the context of the wider internationalisation agenda.  (Item 3.3)
3.3
With respect to the HEA document Towards a Future Higher Education Landscape, the Chair noted that an online link would be sent to the members of Council.  Preparations are in train for the submission of the University’s statement in response to this document, required by the HEA by 31 July 2012.  The steering group set up to manage the ongoing discussions between the University, the Royal College of Surgeons in Ireland and the National University of Ireland, Maynooth, continues to meet fortnightly.  The four working groups (on research, academic programmes, educational initiatives and internationalisation) set up in the context of these discussions are continuing their work, and the collaborative projects arising from this work are to be announced at the formal launch of the partnership, which is planned for late June 2012.  It is expected that there will be considerable scope for ongoing collaborative work on the basis of these projects.  A subordinate jointly-owned entity will be established on a legal basis to co-ordinate the initiatives of the partnership, and discussions on an appropriate branding approach, including the selection of a logo, are in train.  Discussions on collaborative activities with Dundalk Institute of Technology are also in progress.  (Item 6.1)
3.4
The Chair noted that the acquisition by the University of the Enterprise Ireland campus in Glasnevin had formally been announced and that a group chaired by the President had been set up to prepare for the acquisition of, and planning of activity on, this site, in light of the purposes identified in the original proposal.  (Item 6.4)
3.5
The Chair noted that she would alert all DCU staff by e-mail to the fact that the pilot QuEST (Quality Enhancement and Survey of Teaching) programme was due to begin. (Item 8.6)
4.
Minutes of the meetings of the Education Committee of 11 January 2012 and 


1 February 2012

Approved.   
5.
Minutes of the meeting of the University Standards Committee of 



26 January 2012
Approved.  

B: 
Policy and strategy issues       

6.
Update from the Admissions Working Group
6.1
The Chair noted that the IUA Registrars’ Group was co-ordinating the response to the request by the Minister for Education and Skills that the current application and admissions system to higher education be reviewed, and that the Group would shortly send an interim report on the issue to the HEA.  The Admissions Working Group established to co-ordinate the University’s response is continuing its deliberations, focusing inter alia on the stated preference by the Minister for a reduction in CAO programme choices and codes with a view to simplifying the CAO process for applicants and their advisors.  Across the sector, there is broad consensus that minimum entry requirements to higher education may require revision upwards as the current level of requirements, although far exceeded by many applicants, may none the less tend to give applicants the impression that higher education is less challenging than it actually is.  There is a variety of views on the fitness for purpose of current programme entry requirements systems.  There is common concern about the proposal to reduce the granularity of the current Leaving Certificate grading system on the basis that this might tend to increase the need to apply random selection of applicants; the CAO is conducting an exercise to apply the proposed less granular system to the results of the 2011 Leaving Certificate cohort to establish the effect it would have, particularly on admission to programmes which have traditionally tended to have high cut-off points, and the results of this exercise are expected in early Summer 2012.  
6.2
The Chair stressed the great importance of communication between the third- and second-level sectors with respect to all of the above matters, and related issues, and of ensuring that the HEA is aware of this.  
6.3
Ms Aisling McKenna, Institutional Research and Analysis Officer, made a presentation on ‘at-risk’ students 2009/10-2011/12, noting the current definition of ‘at-risk’ students (a development of the original one) as being students who fail two or more modules in Year 1 Semester 1 examinations or, where two or fewer modules are taken, fail one or both modules.  She noted the following in the course of the presentation:
· mature students tend to feature relatively seldom in the ‘at-risk’ list

· in the most recent of the three years currently under analysis, i.e. 2011/12, students who are younger than the rest of their cohort tend to be more at risk; further work needs to be done on this issue

· Access students, who have high levels of support, tend to be less often at risk

· Students originally identified as being at risk who ultimately pass first year and progress to further years with their class cohorts tend to succeed better than those 
who repeat first year; however, this may indicate that they were somewhat stronger students in the first place
· the definition of ‘at-risk’ students, above, must be seen in the context of the greater number of students who do not fulfil it but none the less fail some modules in first year; these students tend to have the same characteristics as the students formally defined as being at risk

· while one of the factors that tends to militate against student success is entry to a programme low on one’s list of CAO choices, it may be difficult for the University to have an influence in this matter

· there is potential for using analyses already carried out elsewhere (e.g. by 

De Montfort University in the UK) in relation to likelihood of student academic success or failure on the basis of a very wide range of entry characteristics.
6.4
The Chair thanked Ms McKenna for her presentation.  In the ensuing discussion, the following points were made:
· it is essential to have evidence (such as that provided by Institutional Research and Analysis) so that targeted supports can be made available to the students most at need

· it is also very important that applicants are made aware of standards and workloads prior to entry (the work of the Admissions Working Group referred to at 6.1. above is particularly germane here)

· the increase in entry requirements in recent years, consequent upon increased demand, has helped to reduce the number of students deemed at risk, and this trend is likely to continue

· consideration might be given to conducting further analysis on the basis of performance in Mathematics in first year

· consideration might be given to conducting analysis of students who enter with relatively low Leaving Certificate achievement but perform well in DCU, with a view to determining whether these students show any common characteristics

· evidence to date indicates that suitability for the chosen programme, and motivation to do well, are important characteristics in determining success

· in the selection of mature applicants, it would be helpful to take cognisance of the order of their programme choices; however, Programme Chairs are precluded from doing this

· there may be varying opinions on the desirability of defining students as being at risk and also on the extent to which resources should be devoted to supporting them as distinct from supporting students more generally.
6.5
The Chair undertook to have a copy of Ms McKenna’s presentation circulated to the members of Academic Council and requested the members to submit comments to 
Ms McKenna as soon as possible.  

7.
Report from the working group on postgraduate student issues
7.1
Dr Looney reported on the discussions undertaken by the working group about the lengths of time accorded to different groups of taught Master’s students to complete dissertations and how these compare with the lengths of time available to counterpart students within the Bologna context.  She noted the recommendation of the working group that all students undertaking a 90-credit programme have the full academic year to do so, with the submission date for dissertations being no later than 

15 September.  She noted too that the working group had taken as a basic principle the importance of focusing at all times on correctness of approach within the Bologna context.
7.2
A number of issues were noted in the ensuing discussion:
· it will be important to establish the extent to which the proposed University-wide system is satisfactory for those programmes which already use it

· one aspect of the above is that the timing of supervisory responsibilities consequent upon a 15 September submission deadline does not appear to be problematic for academic staff who currently use this system

· the burden of marking dissertations in a very short timeframe prior to the September Progression and Awards Board dates, where a midsummer submission date is used, appears to be considerable

· a 15 September submission date might militate against November graduation; however, transcripts would be available to students in November, and this might very well be more important to them than the opportunity to graduate in November (as distinct from the following March).

7.3
The Chair requested that the issues be discussed in Faculties and that feedback be submitted to Dr Looney by a date in May, to be agreed and notified to Academic Council, so that an updated recommendation could be made to Council at its meeting of 6 June 2012.  She thanked Dr Looney and the other members of the working group for their work to date.

C:
Items for formal approval/noting
8.
Matters from the University Standards Committee and the Education Committee

Approved.

9.
Validation report: March 2012

Approved.
10.
Accreditation report: Bachelor of Education, St Patrick’s College

Approved.
11.
Report on INTRA activities 2011
Noted.   The Chair noted the reference, in the report, to the ongoing difficulties in finding placements for students in view of the difficult economic climate, and requested that the Director of INTRA be asked to advise Council of the steps it might take to support INTRA in this work, and also if the INTRA team might be in a position to devise a set of proposals on the issue for Council to consider.
12.
Report from the Research Committee

Noted.
13.
Report from February 2012 examinations/Progression and Awards Boards 

(St. Patrick’s College)


Approved.
14.
      Any other business


Dr Sheelagh Wickham outlined the measures that are under way to provide support to academic staff and applicants in the context of the roll-out of the University-wide policy on the Recognition of Prior Learning.  The Training and Development section of the Human Resources Department will provide training sessions in competency-based interviewing for relevant academic staff in early May, and an online tutorial for applicants is in development.  Provision has been made for administrative support for the RPL process.  Some Schools already have a policy on RPL, and it should be ensured that this is consistent with the University-wide policy; Schools currently without a policy of their own are invited to adopt the University-wide policy.  

A web-based location for all the relevant information will be identified and notified to Council at its meeting of 6 June 2012.
Date of next meeting:  

Wednesday 6 June 2012
2.00 p.m. in AG01
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